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DRAFT  TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

March 2, 2005
The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, March 2, 2005.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Robert Muller; Mayor Pro Tem Brant Murray; Comr. Wayne Gray; Comr. Anna Sadler; and Comr. Bob Oakes

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Webb Fuller; Town Attorney Ike McRee; Charlie Cameron; Dave Clark; Tim Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Courtney Gallop; Andy Garman; Butch Osborne; Chad Motz; Dave Masters; Robin Stanaway; Greg Grose; Bob Edwards; Ellen Kornmeyer; Ray Pugh; James Cahoon; Matt Artz; Julie LeDoux; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

Mayor Muller called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.  A moment of silent meditation was followed by the pledge of allegiance.   Mayor Muller noted that Comr. Sadler and Comr. Gray were out of Town on scheduled vacation.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - DAVE MASTERS
Dave Masters, Nags Head Cove resident, expressed his concern about the new Personnel Grievance Panel procedures, approved by the Board at its November 1, 2004, Special Meeting; he said that he put a lot of effort and work into preparation of the new procedures for the Town’s employees; the approved procedures do not contain all of the items approved by the Board on November 1st; the requirement that employee disciplinary data be transmitted from the Town to the Grievance Panel, forms that would  allow the Grievance Panel to review an employee’s personnel jacket, and the allowance of the final letter from the Town Manager to the employee be forwarded to the Grievance Panel were not included.

Mayor Muller confirmed with Mr. Masters the following issues with the new procedures:  1) they do not include the release of personnel jacket information to the Grievance Panel, 2) they do not include the release to the Grievance Panel of the final letter from the Town Manager to the employee, and 3) they do not include the requirement that the disciplinary/turnover database is to be provided to the Grievance Panel.  

Mayor Muller said that he would provide a letter of response to Mr. Masters and to Personnel Grievance Panel member Chuck Blazek prior to the Board’s April 6, 2005, meeting.  

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - ROBIN STANAWAY

Robin Stanaway, owns property on Seagull Drive; the FEMA five-year berm that protected Seagull is now gone due to recent northeasters; no additional protection has been placed in front of the berm such as sandbags; Mayor Muller pointed out that the Board took a vote earlier this year to not take further action to protect Seagull Drive; Mr. Stanaway questioned what it would take to have the Board revisit the vote on additional measures to restore the north and south sections of Seagull Drive and to replace the berm that was destroyed earlier this year.  

Mayor Muller explained that the Board met on February 10, 2005, and developed a plan to provide an alternate means of access on the west side of properties on Seagull.  He also explained that any Board member can revisit/bring up the issue for discussion at any time.

Town Manager Fuller reported that the north and south portion of Seagull Drive cannot be replaced because State law prohibits it, i.e., the road is now considered State property as it is in the State right-of-way and Coastal Management statutes prohibits municipality action to repair/replace the road.   Mr. Stanaway confirmed that the Town can, if it wishes, request that the State grant a variance.  

Mr. Stanaway was encouraged to leave his contact information with Public Works Director Dave Clark to find out additional data about the street repair of the Seagull entrances in the upcoming budget process.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - BOB EDWARDS

Bob Edwards; Nags Head resident; he recently sent each Board member information from the 2004 school demographic profile which showed student population in Dare County schools that lived in Nags Head decreased by 43 students over the last year; the data reflects the living arrangements where families continue to move to where their children will go to school; he requested that the Board reactivate the school survey committee to review the effect this has had on the Town of Nags Head.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - GREG GROSE

Greg Grose, Loon Court property owner; his request for a beach push on private property owned by the Archibalds is now a moot point because of the emergency beach berm that has been constructed in front of his property; he will resubmit permit applications for beach pushes in the future. 

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced Audience Response closed at 9:30 a.m.

RECOGNITION OF EMPLOYEES WITH YEARS OF SERVICE
Mayor Muller announced that Police Officer Tim Terry was unable to attend today's meeting and accept his three-year recognition from the Board as he had to leave Town to tend to his mother who is ill. 

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Muller recognized Tim Wilson, Planning and Development Director, for three years of service with the Town and presented him with a Cross pen with Town emblem.

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

Consideration of Budget Adjustment #8 to FY 04/05 Budget

Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report

Consideration of Tax Delinquent Report

Consideration of revised Town/Dare County Agreement for Recreation Park

Consideration of Government Access Channel Budget for FY 05/06

Ratification of Town Manager's contract
Purchase of combined filter effluent turbidimeter for Fresh Pond compliance

Update of the Capital Budgetary request for GIS/GPS equipment

Comr. Oakes requested to remove Budget Adjustment #8 from the Consent Agenda for discussion. 

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented except for item #3 (Consideration of Budget Adjustment #8 to FY 04/05 Budget).  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 3 - 0 (Comr. Sadler and Comr. Gray were absent.). 

Comr. Oakes expressed concern that the budget adjustment contained a transfer of considerable funds for Sanitation Maintenance and Repair; he questioned if the Board adjusted down the proposed budget recommended by staff.  Dep. Finance Officer Kim Kenny explained that the budget was proposed by staff with an amount based on historical usage; the repair needed was not anticipated.  Comr. Oakes asked the Board to not cut short the departments and their budgets when proposed by staff.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to adopt Budget Adjustment #8 as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 3 - 0 (Comr. Sadler and Comr. Gray were absent.).

First time adoption of an ordinance requires 4/5 of the Board's vote therefore this ordinance will return for second reading/adoption at the April 6, 2005, Board meeting.

A copy of the Tax Adjustment Report, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "A".

The Tax Delinquent Report agenda summary sheet, as approved, read in part as follows:

"Attached please find a preliminary list of properties which we will be advertising in the Coastland Times on Sunday March 6, 2005.  The list will be updated for payments received prior to 5:00 p.m. on March 2, 2005.  At that time there will be a $3.00 advertising fee added and the list will be provided to the Coastland Times for advertisement."

The revised Town/Dare County agreement for Recreation Park memo dated February 18, 2005, as approved, read in part as follows:

"In March 2003, the Town of Nags Head and Dare County entered into an agreement for the shared use and development of the 13.26-acre recreation site located at 227 W. Satterfield Landing Road.  This agreement describes the conditions by which the County and the Town will jointly develop, maintain, and operate this site.  Included in this agreement is a site plan (Exhibit A) which illustrates the locations of the facilities to be developed by the County.  Construction of these facilities is nearing completion and their actual location has been modified from the exhibit included in the original shared use agreement.  

'Staff is submitting a revised Shared Use Agreement for your approval.  The revised agreement includes identical text as the original but has a modified site plan that is consistent with the as-built locations of all County facilities.  This agreement indicates that the remainder of the site not dedicated to County activities would remain under Town control.  Staff has discussed this with Dare County Parks and Recreation Staff and will forward this agreement to the Dare County Board of Commissioners for their review and approval, pending your approval."

The Government Access Channel budget for FY 05/06 agenda summary sheet, as approved, read in part as follows:

"Attached please find the proposed budget as well as proposed expenditures for FY 2005/2006 for the Government Access Channel (GAC).  It is requested that each participating member of the GAC pay $1,000 toward 2005/2006 expenses."

The memo from Public Works Director Dave Clark concerning the purchase of a combined filter effluent turbidimeter for Fresh Pond compliance, as approved, read in part as follows:

"When Fresh Pond Water Plant was designed and built in 1984-85, the limit for the turbidity of the combined filter effluent (the processed water following filtration) was 1.0 Nephelometric Turbidity Unit (NTU).  Turbidity is a measure of the “cloudiness” of the water.  Too much turbidity can interfere with disinfection before of the water is pumped to the distribution system.  The 1.0 NTU limit was lowered to 0.5 NTU in the mid-nineties. On January 14 2005, the Interim Enhanced Surface Water Treatment Rule (IESWTR) became effective.  This new set of standards lowered the 0.5 NTU limit to 0.3 NTU.  To comply with this new standard, we are required to install a turbidimeter on the combined filter effluent.  Funds for this instrument were not specifically included in the FY 2004-05 operating budget.  Funds are available in the “Maintenance and Repair of Equipment” line item in the Water Operations budget. 

'We have a price quote of $2,818.20 for the purchase, installation and calibration of the needed turbidimeter.  It will be a Hach model 1720E (if we purchase it from the manufacturer, it would cost $51.00 more than the $2,094.40 quoted price).  The turbidimeter will be provided, installed and calibrated by ISI, who recently completed the installation of our SCADA (Supervisory Control and Data Acquisition) System.  It will interface with the SCADA system so we can monitor the combined filter effluent along with the other aspects of our water production and distribution operations we now observe and control.  When installation is complete, we will be able to monitor the turbidity of the water leaving the filter building from the SCADA screen located inside the water plant. Limits will be programmed in the SCADA computer to set off alarms and alert us to any changes in the turbidity when we are operating Fresh Pond.

'Purchase of the needed turbidimeter to monitor the combined filter effluent at Fresh Pond is recommended and approval is requested."

The Capital Budgetary request for GIS/GPS equipment agenda summary sheet, as approved, read in part as follows:

"Last month, the Board of Commissioners authorized Staff to purchase a handheld GPS data collection unit at a cost of $3,250.  Staff selected this unit after having numerous discussions with Trimble sales representatives regarding data collection capabilities and accuracy.  Additionally, Staff agreed that this unit would work well with our existing GIS infrastructure, and would be easy for any town personnel to use.  This unit was received unit two weeks ago and since then Staff has completed several trial data collection and post-processing exercises.  With each exercise we noticed that the accuracy we were receiving after post-processing was anywhere from 2-6 meters.  The sales person from Trimble, Daryl Huffman, originally sold us this unit under the pretense that we could achieve a 1 meter or better accuracy with this unit.  After speaking with their technical support person, we later found out that the accuracy specifications for this unit is 2-5 meters.  

'This gives us confidence that we were collecting our data correctly; however, we are not comfortable with the accuracy of this unit for the purposes for which it was intended.  We feel, especially in the case of water infrastructure, that a 2-5 meter accuracy is not acceptable if this data were to be used in the future to field locate water system components.  

'The salesperson at Trimble has agreed to let us exchange this unit for a 1 meter unit (GeoXT).  Unfortunately, this would cost us an additional $1,400.  This cost is only the difference in cost between the two units.  We also feel this additional cost is justified given the man hours that will be spent collecting data and the improvement in the end product. 

'These funds are available through the MIS Division’s GIS budget.  Staff would like the Board to authorize the exchange of the unit at an additional cost of $1,400.  The total cost of the purchase would be $4,650."  

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

PUBLIC HEARING to consider conditional use application for construction of Public Works Water Tower

Zoning Administrator Courtney Gallop summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated February 19, 2005, which read in part as follows:

“(Note: This application is virtually identical to the application reviewed and conditionally approved by the Board of Commissioners on Wednesday June 2, 2004. It has been resubmitted because the application expired before a building permit was obtained by the Public Works Department. The staff memorandum that follows is largely unchanged from the previous submittal.)

‘Water demand continues to increase in The Town of Nags Head. To respond to this need, the Town (Town Public Works Department) has filed the attached conditional use application to construct an elevated water storage tower (with associated parking) at the existing Town Public Works facility at 2200 Lark Street. The water tower, if approved, would be located in the south western corner of the property. The entire 3.9-acre site is comprised of two lots of record which must be recombined into one (1) lot of record prior to issuance of a building permit.  A note to this effect is included on the site plan. 
‘The subject site is located in the C-3 Commercial Services Zoning District where municipal facilities are allowed as a conditional use in accordance with Section 48-408 of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance.  The site plan states that the property is located in the CAMA Fresh Pond Area of Environmental Concern (AEC).  A CAMA permit will be required prior to construction of the tower. 
‘The final tower design has not been selected however it is anticipated that the tower will stand approximately 130 feet tall from ground level.  Water towers are specifically excluded from the Town’s height regulations as set forth by Section 48-81 Exclusions from Height Limitations. A preliminary tower concept is attached for review. Staff recommends that prior to issuance of a building permit, the site plan shall reflect the total proposed height of the water storage tower. 
‘Fire, Public Works, and Public Safety issues have been addressed. Lot coverage, setbacks, parking, buffering, site vegetation, and buffering comply with the applicable sections of the Town Zoning Ordinance.  Note 16 contains a reference to a code section which is no longer valid and note 10 must be removed form the plan as applicant has not chosen to apply for vested right status.
‘No additional ground level lighting is proposed for the water tower, although the tower itself would have safety lighting. Article IX Outdoor Lighting requires any structure over 150 feet tall to be illuminated in accordance with FAA standards. At a proposed height of approximately 130 feet, the tower would not be captured under this regulation.  
‘Further, the proposed structure would be shorter than 200 feet so mandatory Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) review would not be required. However, staff recommends that prior to Board of Commissioners action, specific tower safety lighting plans be submitted to Public Safety and Planning Department staff for review and comment. 
‘The proposed development will have a very minimal effect on the existing storm water management pattern according to Bissell Professional Group, the engineering firm that prepared this submittal. Since Bissell Professional Group is also the Town’s principal engineer, the Town’s alternate engineer, McDowell and Associates, has approved the proposal in terms of drainage and storm water management.

‘Planning Board recommendation:

At their regular meeting of February 15, 2005 the seven members of the Planning Board reviewed the attached application.  After a very brief discussion the Planning Board members voted 7 to 0 to recommend the application for approval, with staff’s recommended conditions below.

‘Staff recommendation:

Staff recommends that the Town of Nags Head’s attached conditional use application be approved provided the following conditions are satisfied:

1. Prior to submittal for Board of Commissioners review, staff shall review plans for safety lighting of the proposed water storage tower.

2. Prior to issuance of a building permit, a tower detail showing the exact height of the tower and any attachments to the tower shall be submitted for staff review.

The Board of Commissioners will be required to make the following affirmative findings of fact for this and all conditional use applications:

1. The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances.

2. The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

3. The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town.

See the attached memorandum form the Fire Department.”
Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Sunday, February 13, 2005, and on Tuesday, February 15, 2005, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 9:38 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at

9:38 a.m.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to make the following findings of fact:

-
That the applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances.

-
That the use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

-
That the use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town.

And to approve the Public Works Water Tower site plan with the following staff conditions:

-
Prior to submittal for Board of Commissioners review, staff shall review plans for safety lighting of the proposed water storage tower.

-
Prior to issuance of a building permit, a tower detail showing the exact height of the tower and any attachments to the tower shall be submitted for staff review.

The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 3 - 0 (Comr. Sadler and Comr. Gray were absent.).

PUBLIC HEARING to consider conditional use application from Ellen Kornmeyer for Massage Therapy Center at Pirate's Quay Shopping Center

Zoning Administrator Courtney Gallop summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated February 19, 2005, which read in part as follows:

“Ms. Ellen Kornmeyer has submitted a conditional use application to operate a massage therapy practice. The practice would be located in unit # 7 in the Pirates Quay shopping center.  Unit # 7 was formerly a retail use.  

‘Massage therapy is a conditional use in the C-2 General Commercial zoning district where the practice would be located, if approved.  Section 48-407 c.17. of the Town of Nags Head Zoning ordinance contains one condition that is applicable to massage therapy centers. This condition states that applicants for such facilities must meet the requirements set forth in Article II Chapter 12 of the Nags Head Code of Ordinances. 

‘Parking to support this facility will be determined based upon the medical office standard- 1 parking space per 300 square feet of medical area plus 1 parking space for each doctor and employee.  According to the applicant the total area of the proposed use will be 600 square feet and the facility will be staffed by 2 people.  The facility therefore will require a minimum of 4 parking spaces within the shopping center to be allocated for the applicant’s use.  The same 600 square foot unit under the retail standard (1 parking space for each 200 square feet plus a minimum of 2 employee parking spaces) requires five (5) parking spaces, so the facility could operate using parking spaces existing on the site.  

‘At the time of the preparation of this memorandum, Ms. Kornmeyer has completed the required license application form and has applied for the required Town privilege license. The shopping center owner has tentatively approved the proposed change of the use of unit # 7.

‘Planning Board Recommendation:

On February 15, 2005 the seven members of the Planning Board reviewed the attached conditional use application. They voted unanimously to recommend that the application be approved with the sole condition that the applicant obtains the required Town license to operate a massage therapy business.

‘Staff recommendation:

Staff recommends the approval of the attached conditional use permit for a massage therapy center as proposed provided:

1.
The applicant shall obtain approval of a privilege license by the Board of Commissioners pursuant to the requirements of Article II Chapter 12 of the Town Code of Ordinances for the operation of the proposed massage therapy business.

The Board of Commissioners is required to make the following affirmative findings of fact when reviewing this and all conditional use applications:

1. The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning   Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances.

2. The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where     proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

3. The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town as said facilities and capabilities would exist on the completion date of the conditional use for which the application is made.

Please see the attached memorandum from the Fire Department.”
Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Sunday, February 13, 2005, and on Tuesday, February 15, 2005, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 9:40 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 9:40 a.m.

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to make the following findings of fact:

-
That the applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning   Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances.
-
That the use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where     proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.
-
That the use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town as said facilities and capabilities would exist on the completion date of the conditional use for which the application is made.

and to approve the conditional use application for the massage therapy business with the condition that the applicant obtain a privilege license from the Town.

The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed 3 - 0 (Comr. Sadler and Comr. Gray were absent.).

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to approve the February 2, 2005, Regular Session minutes and the February 10, 2005, Special Meeting minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed 3 - 0 (Comr. Sadler and Comr. Gray were absent.). 

OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Update on beach nourishment projects – Town Manager Fuller
Town Manager Fuller reported that a State-wide group is being formed to work on legislation that will create a beach nourishment section within a division of the Department of Environment and Natural Resources that will create a council to help promote beach nourishment as an on-going State value.

Mayor Muller asked Public Works Director Dave Clark for an update on the berm construction and on the berm extension.  

Mr. Clark explained that the recommendation from Morehead City is for the berm to be extended until the end of April although the Town requested several weeks into May.  Town Manager Fuller said that he hopes to hear something soon.  Mr. Clark reported that the Town can work through the end of March 2005 with the current contract.  

Mr. Clark reported that the contractor has almost completed all of the work on the berm construction in South Nags Head.  The berm sprigging project is to be bid shortly and will start with South Nags Head and will coincide with the April 30, 2005, deadline for the berm completion.  Comr. Oakes said that he has always found that sprigging and fencing work best together; Mr. Clark said he would email cost information for sprigging to Board members.

Mayor Muller reported to the Board that he and Town Manager Fuller will leave today with Kill Devil Hills Commissioner Pitt to travel to Washington, D.C. to meet with lobbyist Marlowe and Company concerning beach nourishment funding.  Appointments have been scheduled with Senator Burr, Senator Dole, and Representative Jones.    

REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PLANNING BOARD AND THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR 

Public Meeting regarding the scoping  process for the CAMA Land and Water Use Plan and request for authorization to apply for a DCM Local Planning and Management Grant to update the Land and Water Use Plan 

Planner Andy Garman summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated February 22, 2005, which read in part as follows:

“Staff has received notification from the North Carolina Division of Coastal Management regarding the availability of grant funds to develop CAMA Land Use Plans. Nags Head is scheduled for development of a land use plan for the fiscal year 2005-2006.  Completed grant applications must be submitted by March 21, 2005.

‘Since our last Land Use Plan update in 2000, there have been significant changes in the guidelines for developing Land Use Plans. Much more background information is required as well as an increased requirement for citizen involvement and participation. Another change is that the update process spans either a two or three year period. Nags Head has consistently exceeded minimum requirements in developing our Land and Water Use Plans. Some of the background analysis that we did voluntarily in the past, is now a requirement.  These are typically 60:40 funding grants for municipalities. The development of the Land Use Plans is generally broken down into two phases.

‘Phase I. This phase would be the compilation of background information on population, existing and emerging conditions (population, housing, economy), land use, and other community characteristics required by the CAMA regulations. Also included would be hazard evaluations and identification of natural and manmade hazards. Phase one would also involve the development of a Citizen’s Participation Plan and citizen’s survey and subsequent analysis by a consulting firm

‘Phase II. Phase two would involve extensive public participation to identify emerging issues and the development of draft polices by the consultant leading the Public Participation Plan. The consultant along with a citizens committee would draft the required policies for consideration by the Planning Board and Board of Commissioners.

‘Staff anticipates that the Town’s combined contribution of cash and in-kind services over two to three years would be $35,000 to $40,000.  Grant funds would typically be used for consulting services, citizen surveys and public participation, document production and mapping.  Staff is requesting Board of Commissioners’ approval to proceed with the grant application.”
Public Notice of the public comment period was published in the Coastland Times on Sunday, February 27, 2005, and on Tuesday, March 1, 2005, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public comment period open to anyone wishing to speak on the upcoming Land Use Plan process; there was no one present who wished to speak during the public comment period. 

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to authorize staff to apply for grant funds and to proceed with the process of a core Land Use Plan.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray.

Town Manager Fuller said that the Land Use Plan process is too involved and too difficult to use with staff resources and will probably require a consultant; Mr. Garman noted that a consultant for certain components of the process such as the citizen survey has been done in the past.  Town Manager Fuller said that the new procedures may involve more consulting time than previously. 
CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed 3 - 0 (Comr. Sadler and Comr. Gray were absent.).

Discussion of buffering and vegetation preservation ordinances comparison - from January 5, 2005, Board meeting

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated February 23, 2005, which read in part as follows:

“At the January 5, 2005 Board of Commissioners meeting staff discussed with the Board the requirements of the Town’s commercial site vegetation preservation/landscaping regulations and site buffering regulations as set forth in Town Code Section 48, Zoning.  A copy of these code requirements have been attached for your reference.  The prior discussion primarily focused on a property owner’s ability to replace existing trees that are required by either one or both of these Code sections.

‘A primary distinction to be made between the two regulatory requirements is that the buffering section establishes a minimum height that vegetation must achieve over a specified time period whereas the commercial site vegetation preservation ordinance intends for trees to reach and be maintained at a mature height.  In regards to tree and vegetation maintenance and replacement, both Code sections speak to maintaining the plantings in good condition; allowing the replacement of dead, damaged, unhealthy and missing plants; and allows the cutting of excess side and top vegetation using accepted horticultural practices (excluding live oaks) and prohibits the practice of “limbing up” except for specific circumstance and upon Zoning Administrator approval.  The ordinance on both accounts is silent on the practice of removing and replanting trees considered healthy and fully compliant.  It is this discretionary removal and replacement of required trees deemed healthy that the Board has requested staff to provide possible alternatives to allow.  To this end, staff submits the following amendment options for the Board’s consideration:
1. Amend the commercial vegetation and buffering requirements to require fewer trees.  If the underlying problem is considered to be of such a general nature and directly related to the actual number of trees being required through the commercial vegetation and buffering requirements, then a reduction in these base requirements would be considered the more direct and appropriate course of action.

2. Amend the commercial vegetation and buffering requirements to allow a “tree for tree” replacement.  Under this option, any single healthy tree, regardless of height, could be removed and replaced with a substitute tree approved by staff.  Under this option staff would recommend that the minimum height of the replacement tree be 5 feet at planting.  Staff would also offer for consideration that the replacement of an existing tree be a one time event by providing that the replacement of a previously approved replacement tree shall not be allowed except for cases of tree death or damage.
3. Amend the commercial vegetation and buffering requirements to allow for a tree replacement based on tree height.  This option would be very similar to option #2 above, except it would not be a simple numerical “tree for tree” replacement, but would be based on the height of the tree being replaced on a “tree height for tree height” bases.  The minimum height of a replacement tree(s) under this option would also 5 feet.  Example:  if a 15 foot tall tree was requested for replacement, a total tree replacement planting with a cumulative tree height of 15 feet would be required through either a single tree planting or multiple tree plantings (A single 15 foot replacement tree, or two 7.5 foot tall trees, or three 5 foot tall trees).  Staff would suggest that the replanting of trees under this option also be a one time event as recommended under option #2 above.

4. Allow administrative review of alternative methods of compliance.  This administrative flexibility is already provided for in the enforcement of the buffering requirements (See Code Section 48-487), but this same administrative consideration of alternative forms of compliance to the requirements of the commercial vegetation regulations is not.  Section 48-371 could be amended to allow this same flexibility and thereby offer possible relief.  This option could be exercised by itself or in combination with any of the above options.

‘Staff looks forward to discussing this matter and receiving the Board’s findings and further direction.”
Comr. Oakes said that the problem is that every plant does not do well on a five-foot center; he feels that the interpretation of the Town Code does not allow topping the tree.  Merchants want to retain their businesses’ visibility.  He is looking for a compromise. 
Mayor Muller feels there are two (2) two different issues:  1) buffers to minimize impacts, and 2) the Town’s new commercial architecture requirements of buffers.    Comr. Oakes said that the problem can be viewed at the Croatan Center; Mayor Muller said he did not see any problem with Croatan Center business visibility.  Comr. Oakes said that there are a limited number of species that will grow in this area.
Town Manager Fuller stated that NC DOT has indicated they will try to protect the right-of-way vegetation as long as it does not interfere with utilities or drainage. 

It was Board consensus that the main issue is commercial businesses and visibility; the Town ordinance needs tweaking and not a complete re-write:

-
Modify Town ordinances to address the issue of naturally occurring vegetation in ditches that 
compete with landscape

-
Request NC DOT to maintain ditches to match the adjoining landscaped lot  

-
Include alternatives to plant vegetation in stages and to space out centers

-
Include time periods for replacement of vegetation

-
Modify Town ordinance buffer requirements to allow property owners to replace plants

-
Removal of vegetation from public street right-of-ways by the Town to be a new policy
Discussion of request from Outer Banks Towing to be added to rotation list 

Time Specific 11:00 a.m.

Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron summarized the agenda summary sheet which read in part as follows:

"Currently, the Town’s Administrative Towing Policy (originally amended and approved on June 26, 1996 and again adopted on October 4, 2004) presently provides “The total number of Wrecker Companies for the Wrecker Rotation Service for the Town of Nags Head shall not exceed four.”. The four (4) Wrecker Companies the Town has authorized to be used are:

'Midway Automotive and Towing

Bayside Towing

Seto’s Texaco

Pugh’s Car Care Center

'Attached please find a letter from Outer Banks Towing requesting to be added to the Town’s Wrecker Rotation Service list.   Applicable Town ordinance and policy are also attached for your information.

‘This request is provided for Board discussion at the March 2, 2005, Board of Commissioners meeting."

Chief Cameron stated that there have been no issues with the current towing companies; the Town’s ordinance currently limits the Town to four (4) companies.
Ray Pugh, Pugh's Car Care; he feels everything has been working fine with the current policy and he doesn’t see a need to fix anything; he said that Outer Banks Towing went on Kill Devil Hill’s towing roster for the summer but was gone during the winter.

James Cahoon, towing operator; feels it is a good system now and he has invested a lot of money - it too many companies come in, the others will go out of business; he feels the companies do a good job for the Town and they stick it out year-round. 
Chief Cameron clarified that this issue is for companies that tow for the Town; anyone can still obtain a business license and operate as a private business; Mayor Muller agreed and stated that the Town's ordinance and policy is limited to the use of these four (4) companies in the rotation process.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to not change the current Board policy/ordinance  and to continue to utilize the existing four (4) towing companies on record.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Muller which passed 3 - 0 (Comr. Sadler and Comr. Gray were absent.).

NEW BUSINESS

Presentation of Ocean Rescue Annual Report

Assistant Fire Chief Butch Osborne summarized his memo dated March 2, 2005, which read in part as follows:

“This annual report, along with the attached statistical data, documents the activities and the operation of the Nags Head Fire & Rescue Division’s, Ocean Rescue Unit for the Year 2004 Beach Season.

‘AGENCY CERTIFICATION: The Nags Head Ocean Rescue Unit remains certified at the Advanced Agency status, granted by the United States Lifesaving Association (U.S.L.A.).  This certification occurs at three year intervals. All Ocean Rescue personnel maintained U.S. Department of Transportation (U.S.D.O.T.) First Responder and U.S.L.A. Open Water rescue certifications.

‘NAGS HEAD: The Ocean Rescue Unit provided 165 open water rescues and assisted 223 people during the 2004 Beach Season in Nags Head. “Red Flags” were posted a total of 13 days. Nags Head Ocean Rescue personnel responded to four drowning incidents, and 17 near drowning incidents during the 2005 season. Educational advisories, which are a critical part of our beach awareness and safe swimmer program, totaled 51,506. Our educational advisory totals nearly doubled compared to the previous season. One of the reasons for this dramatic increase is that operationally this season we started assigning our guards to the same zone for an entire week. The purpose of this was to match the week long stay of our vacationers in hopes of developing a more personal relationship between the guards and vacationers, thus increasing contact. 

‘SOUTHERN SHORES: The Town of Nags Head again provided contracted ocean rescue service to the Town of Southern Shores. The Ocean Rescue Unit provided 17 open water rescues, and assisted 26 people during the 2004 Beach Season in Southern Shores. “Red Flags” were posted a total of 13 days. Educational advisories, which are a critical part of our beach awareness and safe swimmer program, totaled 13,206. The contract with Southern Shores has ended; Nags Head Ocean Rescue will no longer provide seasonal lifeguard services to the town of Southern Shores.

‘COMPETITION: In July Nags Head Ocean Rescue again took first place in the B-division (agencies less then 50 employees) and fourth place over all at the U.S.L.A. South Atlantic Lifeguard Competition held in Daytona Beach, Florida. A team of the Unit’s female lifeguards participated, for the fifth year, in the National Park Service All-Women’s Lifeguard Competition held in Sandy Hook New Jersey. In August Lifeguard Shane Watson earned national championship recognition in one event at the USLA National Lifeguard Championships held in Daytona Beach, Florida. Shane also had a second and a third place finish at Nationals. In September Shane traveled to Italy to represent the United States in the Rescue 2004 (The Life Saving World Championships) where he placed in the top ten in several events.
‘TRAINING: We implemented a mandatory All-Terrain Vehicle “Safe Rider Course” as part of our training this year for all Ocean Rescue Personnel.

 

‘PERSONNEL: Recruitment and retention of qualified ocean rescue lifeguards remains a critical issue, not only for The Town of Nags Head, but also for many other coastal communities.  The following reasons have been identified as positive contributors of the Town providing for the Ocean Rescue Unit being able to recruit and retain sufficient numbers of qualified ocean rescue lifeguards and supervisors:

‘Salaries:  
The Town strives to maintain regionally competitive ocean rescue salaries. Kill Devil Hills Ocean Rescue has advised us that they are raising part-time ocean rescue salaries by $00.50 cents per hour effective July 1, 2005.  The Ocean Rescue FY 2005/2006 Budget Submittal will also include a recommendation and request to raise Nags Head part-time ocean rescue salaries by $00.50 cents per hour with an effective date of July 1, 2005.  

‘Housing: 
The Town’s effort in assisting the ocean rescue personnel with securing affordable housing at the Jennette’s Pier site, along with providing the $25/week housing supplement has contributed immensely as available and affordable housing continues to diminish each year, and the cost of that seasonal rental housing continues to increase.  As
Jennette’s Pier cottages will not be available for use by our seasonal lifeguard personal in 2005, I hope that the town will look for alternative housing opportunities to continue its well appreciated support of seasonal public safety personal.

EQUIPMENT: During the year, the Ocean Rescue Unit replaced/requisitioned several pieces of equipment including: 2 – Honda ATV Ranchers, 3 BZ paddle boards. These equipment items have and will serve to provide for more timely and efficient rescue operation response.

 

‘Over all, we experienced another great ocean rescue season during 2004. Ocean Rescue Lifeguard Supervisors Michael Murray, Ragan Williams, Chad Motz, Michael Smith and Lukus Scott are to be commended for their continued leadership, administration and operational skills they have continued to exhibit while leading the Nags Head Ocean Rescue Unit. Also, the Ocean Rescue Lifeguards are to be commended for their performance as public safety providers along with their performance as ambassadors to the public for the Town.

‘Ocean Rescue Service Growth

Beach user populations continue to increase along the entire oceanfront beach. These usage increases exist primarily as a result of the unprecedented construction growth of large occupancy rental houses, which is expected to continue to occur from Eighth Street in North Nags Head to McCall Court in South Nags Head.

‘In addition to the increased beach user populations our oceanfront beaches continue to become narrowed by the presently occurring erosion rate, as well as by the impact of such storms as Hurricane Isabel. In the absence of a beach nourishment/re-nourishment program our ability to respond in a timely/effective manner will continue to be negatively impacted by both the increased number of beach users and the narrowing beaches. This impact will be especially noticed in the coming 2005 beach season as the development and erosion trends continue to take place along our Town’s beaches.

 

‘Additionally, the occupancy of Old Nags Head Place and the development of the Jennette’s Pier site as a regional beach access are the two most important areas of interest. The Jennette’s Pier site is now a part of the North Carolina State Aquarium System, and the future plans for the Jennette’s Pier site, while being both exciting and of much importance to Nags Head and the entire Outer Banks, will make this location a high usage destination for both residents and visitors alike. To meet the expected and proven usage of this area, the board elected to act on recommendation and allocated for the placement of a lifeguard in the Jennette’s Pier area at the Gulfstream Beach Access. The placement of a guard at this site not only provided for the betterment of the Ocean Rescue Unit’s operations, but proved to be beneficial to public safety as many rescues were made, and possibly lives saved, as a result of quick recognition by the lifeguard personnel at that location.

‘Along with the noticeable increase in the beach user population at the Jennette’s Pier location the Hollowell / Curlew Street beach accesses have also experienced significant increases in beach user population. In order to continue to provide the level of public safety and public service that is synonymous with The Town of Nags Head’s name, I am recommending at this time, for your consideration, that one (1) ocean rescue lifeguard fixed stand be added to the Ocean Rescue Unit’s program and placed at the Hollowell Beach Access beginning with the 2005 Ocean Rescue Season.

‘Currently, a large portion of our oceanfront beaches are not protected by fixed lifeguard stands, rather by Ocean Rescue ATV patrols and the response of our Ocean Rescue trucks. And as the Ocean Rescue Unit continues to have significantly increasing demands placed upon its resources, and in order to maintain the present degree of Ocean Rescue Patrol Zone coverage as well as to maintain a satisfactory response time that provides for both the safety of beach patrons and Ocean Rescue Lifeguards, the addition of one (1) Ocean Rescue ATV Patrol Zone is recommended for your consideration also beginning with the 2005 Ocean Rescue Season.

‘Our Lifeguard Truck Supervisor’s are an essential part of our Ocean Rescue Unit. Since our contract has ended with the Town of Southern Shores it is my recommendation that we increase protection in Nags Head by keeping the second Supervisor Truck. The addition of a second Supervisor will not only improve public safety but also the safety of our lifeguards. The Supervisor position has an enormous amount of duties and responsibilities that get stretched very thin when we become busy. So rather than one supervisor responsible for responding to 12 miles of beach, and 15 lifeguards, I strongly recommend the addition of a second Supervisor to share that responsibility.  

‘This Annual Report of the Nags Head Ocean Rescue Unit is provided as information for the Board of Commissioners and the public. 
‘Fire & Rescue Division and Ocean Rescue Unit staff is available to answer questions that the Board of Commissioners might have.”
Mayor Muller stated that the Epstein beach access had over 30 incidents last year; no other access had more than 10 incidents; Chief Osborne said that Epstein also serves the Village Beach Club area.
Ocean Rescue Director Chad Motz said that the high number of incidents was a combination of the large population in the area of Epstein with a lot of young people with families; in addition, geography indicated that there was a prominent strong rip in that area. 

Mayor Pro Tem Murray commended the professionalism of the Town’s lifeguards.
Chief Cameron reported that recruitment of lifeguards is always an issue and he is anticipating another very active season; he strongly supports Chief Osborne’s requests.
It was Board consensus that staff bring back at the April 6, 2005, Board meeting an analysis of costs to fund the changes requested by Fire and Ocean Rescue staff along with effective dates and to include a map that indicates the zones to be added.

Acceptance of street and water improvements on Cajun Tuna Court

The memo from Public Works Director Dave Clark was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“On January 24, 2005, NCDENR – Public Water Supply Section issued their final approval for the waterline extension to serve Cajun Tuna Court, off West Carolinian Circle.  This improvement, along with the paving of the street, was completed by Mike Kelly in preparation to develop the two lots at the north end of the cul-de-sac, obtained in his land exchange with the Town.  The water system improvements consist of 180 linear feet of 4-inch PVC pipe, with associated valves and meter boxes.  Prior to the State’s approval, Nags Head Water Distribution inspected and accepted the project.

‘In addition to the waterline, Cajun Tuna Court was designed and paved in accordance with the Town’s “Street Standards”.  The required test results have been received and the street was determined to meet all our requirements.  At this time, I recommend that the street and water system improvements be accepted by the Town.”
MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to accept the street improvements to Cajun Tuna Court, to approve the water line extension, and to adopt the ordinance modifying the Traffic Control Map to place a Stop Sign at Cajun Tuna Court and Carolinian Circle as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 3 - 0 (Comr. Sadler and Comr. Gray were absent.).

Adoption of an ordinance requires 4/5 of the Board's vote and this ordinance will return for a second reading/adoption at the April 6, 2005, Board meeting for consideration.

Request from Public Safety Director for modification to Traffic Control Map at intersection of Gull Street and US 158
Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron summarized his memo dated February 23, 2005, which read in part as follows:

"As the Board of Commissioners is aware, major improvements are in the process of being completed on U.S. Highway 158, South Croatan Highway, at and around the intersection with Gull Street. These improvements also involve the Tanger Outlet Center property, which is located on the west side of U.S. Highway 158 and when the project has been completed by NCDOT creates a new center entrance/exit to the Tanger Outlet property. A part of this NCDOT project includes the installation of traffic signal light at the intersection of U.S. Highway 158 at Gull Street and the new center entrance/exit to the Tanger Outlet property. 

'I am therefore requesting and recommending the Town’s Traffic Control Map be amended, by ordinance, as follows:

1. That a “No Parking Tow – Away” Zone be established on the west side of U.S. Highway 158, S. Croatan Highway, from the southern edge of the driveway at 7000 S. Croatan Highway extending south to W. Greyeagle Street.










2. That both the north and south driveways on the Tanger Outlet property located on the west side of U.S. Highway 158, 7100 S. Croatan Highway, be designated, by ordinance, as “right turn only” (also prohibits No Left Turns – No Thru Traffic) exits.














'It is further recommended that the ordinance(s) become effective upon notification being made on the Nags Head Traffic Control Map and the erection of appropriate signs giving notice of the regulation hereby enacted."

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to adopt the ordinance amending the Traffic Control Map for the intersection of Gull Street and US 158.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Muller.  

Mayor Muller said that the ordinance amendment should make this intersection a great deal safer.    Comr. Oakes said he would like the no-parking signage to be reviewed throughout the Town.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray said he would prefer to have the “no parking” signage painted on the pavement instead of signage.    

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed 3 - 0 (Comr. Sadler and Comr. Gray were absent.).

Adoption of an ordinance requires 4/5 of the Board's vote and this ordinance will return for a second reading/adoption at the April 6, 2005, Board meeting for consideration.

Report from Citizens Advisory Committee

The report from the Citizens Advisory Committee meeting of February 14, 2005 was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"MINUTES APPROVAL

Minutes from the January 10, 2005 meeting were approved.  

'SPECIAL EVENTS UPDATE

Town Manager Webb Fuller provided an update on special events i.e. large weddings.  He reported that at this time the Board of Commissioners do not believe weddings are a pressing issue for the Town; in the past staff has identified three issues with large weddings noise, parking and weddings taking over/blocking the beach for a long period of time with wedding items (arbor, chairs, tables etc.).  Staff will be meeting with the Board of Realtors Property Owners rental managers via Kevin Schwartz to discuss these concerns.  

'Russell Lay would like the Town to be more proactive by co-sponsoring events which would encourage events to be held in the Town i.e. surfing contests.  Town Manager Fuller explained the main issue is off site advertising which is not allowed; after some discussion of the Outdoor Crowd Gathering application process, it was the consensus of the Committee to bring this back for discussion next month and for the development of a resolution in support of a Town supported surfing contest.   

'PRESENTATION OF “NAGS HEADER” AWARD NOMINATION FORM FOR DISCUSSION AND CONSIDERATION 

Susan Boncek presented the Nags Header nomination award form for review.  Fred Chatelain suggested making a couple of changes to the form.  

The Committee unanimously passed a motion to accept the form with the changes and proceed with advertising the form on the Town’s Website, Government Access Channel, Broadcast email and news media.

'NEW BUSINESS

Russell Lay expressed concerns for build out in the Town.  He would like the Town to explore purchasing tracts of land i.e. Dowdy’s Amusement Park, Galaxy Golf, the property beside RBC Centura Bank for open space, a festival park, or beach access parking for local residents.  The Committee will discuss this further next month.  

Fred Chatelain asked if the traffic signals were synchronized for better traffic flow from Kitty Hawk to Nags Head; Mr. Chatelain suggested putting up a sign to state the lights are synchronized in order to keep the speed consistent at 50 MPH."

Town Manager Fuller said that he explained to the CAC members that special events such as weddings are not a Board issue.  Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron said he would be meeting with residential property managers and the Board of Realtors on March 15, 2005. 
Mayor Muller noted that the Festival of Thanksgiving will be on the April 6, 2005, Board meeting agenda for discussion of how the Board wants to proceed with the event this year.
Report from Artwork Selection Committee

The report from the Artwork Selection Committee meeting of February 9, 2005 was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"UPDATE

Ms. Elbers provided the following update for Committee members:

1)
An allotment of $20,000 was added to the Committee’s fund at the February 2, 2005, Board of Commissioners meeting

2)
Pending their acceptance, the following Committee members were reappointed to additional one-year terms:  Melanie Smith, Joy Hannan-Copanezos, Kerry Oaksmith-Sanders, and Kim Allen

3)
New member Dana C. Wynn was appointed to fill one of the Nags Head Citizen positions

4)
The three (3) positions that are difficult to appoint:  Supporter of the Arts (Majid Elbers), Art Critic (Mary-Ellen Riddle), and Artist (Don Bryan) were asked by the Board of Commissioners to provide recommendations for their replacements, if possible - Ms. Morris is to include this discussion on the upcoming Committee agenda

5)
It was confirmed that nothing has been received yet from artist John Orlich for the commissioned stain glass piece

6)
The new Town Fire Station in South Nags Head as well as the one across from Town Hall will be able to display artwork 

'FRANK STICK SHOW

It was Committee consensus to add the following artists to the Committee’s List of Artists:  

-  Ben Miller; Matthew Norman; Shirley Ruff; Scott Stockdale; and Mike Hogan

'The Committee passed a motion to purchase the artwork by Margie Sawyer, an acrylic for $800, if it complies with the Town’s artwork ordinance with the proviso that a change in title be discussed with and approved by Ms. Sawyer prior to purchasing.  

'FUTURE COMMITTEE MEETINGS
Upcoming Committee meetings were discussed:

-  Artists Wes Lassiter/Rhonda Bates have been scheduled for the March 2005 Committee meeting

-  Still to schedule are artists Jefferson Glover and Nancy Spruill

-  Ms. Morris is to schedule the artists that were added tonight to the List of Artists"

Consideration of request for permission to proceed with purchase of Public Safety Command Trailer

Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron summarized his letter dated February 23, 2005, which read in part as follows:

"As the Mayor and Board of Commissioners is aware, the Town recently had to take the Town’s Public Safety Command Van out of service due to age and the overall deteriorating mechanical and structural condition of this vehicle. All equipment has been removed from the Command Van and it will be sold at the next Town Surplus Vehicle Auction.

'The Public Safety Command Van served the Town for many years and was used by both Town Public Safety staff and the Dare County Sheriff’s Office Deputies on many occasions especially during and after Hurricanes, other severe storms and natural disasters. 

'As the Board of Commissioners is also aware, the Police Division has received Federal Grant Funds 'administered through the N.C. Governor’s Crime Commission) in the amount of $7,762.30 specifically designated to be used toward the purchase/equipping of the Town’s Public Safety Command Trailer. These Federal Grant Funds are required to be expended by September 30th, 2005.

'It is in the best interest of the Town to proceed, at this time, with the acquisition of the Public Safety Command Trailer to ensure that the Town is operationally ready for the coming 2005 Hurricane season. If the Town waits until July 1, 2005 to fund, bid and then order this Command Trailer we will not have a mobile command post available for use for the coming Hurricane season. 

'The value of the Town’s Mobile Command Post has been demonstrated many times over the years. The use of the Mobile Command Post, during Hurricane Isabel operations in South Nags Head, was critical to the timely success of the Town’s recovery operations in that part of Nags Head. 

'It is estimated that a suitably equipped Command Trailer will cost approximately $35,000.00. The cost for a Command Trailer is significantly less than a motorized Command Vehicle that would cost between $55,000.00 to $75,000.00.

'Acting Finance Officer, Kim Kenny, advises that the available $7,762.30 in Federal Grant Funds should be sufficient to cover the first year of a five year debt service on a Command Trailer at an estimated cost of approximately $35,000.00.

'It is my request and recommendation to the Board of Commissioners that authorization be granted to the Director of Public Safety to begin the acquisition process, at this time, to acquire a Public Safety Command Trailer. The Town Manager is aware of and concurs with this recommendation. Staff will be available to answer any questions that the Board might have."

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to authorize staff to proceed with the acquisition of the Public Safety Command Trailer as requested.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed 3 - 0 (Comr. Sadler and Comr. Gray were absent.).

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Weeks' Lawsuit Update

Town Attorney Ike McRee reported that the Robert and Shirley Weeks’ lawsuit against the Town for an appeal of a subdivision variance was reviewed and the Court confirmed the Town’s denial of the variance that the Weeks did not show any unnecessary hardship.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER

Town Manager Fuller - Request for Closed Session

Town Manager Fuller requested a brief Closed Session to discuss a personnel issue. 

Chief Cameron - Homeland security funding

Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron discussed with the Board a request to apply for a grant to install the initial 800 MHZ infrastructure which would service the Outer Banks and eastern North Carolina with interoperable operations.  He stated further that there will be a drastic change in the way homeland security funds are distributed in the future; the Town would be part of larger regional concept in order to be funded.  The State signed off that all homeland security funds will have to be part of a regional concept in order to be considered for funding.  Chief Cameron requested that the Town enter into an agreement).
MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to authorize the Mayor to sign a resolution in support of the regional grant application for the 800 MHZ communication system infrastructure as described by Chief Cameron.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Muller which passed 3 - 0 (Comr. Sadler and Comr. Gray were absent.).

The resolution, as adopted, read in part as follows:  

"WHEREAS, Dare County, the Town of Nags Head, and the other incorporated municipalities therein, as well as the adjacent counties in the Northeastern North Carolina region, are highly susceptible to hurricanes and other devastating coastal storms and may also be susceptible to the effects of terrorism; AND

'WHEREAS, a coalition was formed two years ago that addressed the critical need for an area-wide communication network in a well-conceived system; AND

'WHEREAS, State funding for the needed infrastructure is not forthcoming; AND

'WHEREAS, Dare County and the Northeastern North Carolina region seeks to develop a project that will enhance the effort to increase interoperability for public safety agencies through the "VIPER" and 800 MHZ communication system, and the populations they protect; AND

'WHEREAS, the opportunity is available to make application for Federal funding to support this communication system.  

'NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that this resolution, while not legally binding, signifies the honest intentions of the Town of Nags Head and the professional commitment of the Nags Head Department of Public Safety, Police Division, in support of this application and development and implementation of the "VIPER" system and the 800 MHZ infrastructure in Northeastern North Carolina."

MAYOR’S AGENDA  

Mayor Muller - Residency requirement ordinance 

The agenda summary sheet was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"Attached please find Section 2-181 from the Town Code of Ordinances.  Mayor Muller will lead the discussion at the March 2, 2005, Board meeting on this section which requires Town residency for the following Town employees:  town manager, deputy town manager, all department heads, and department of public safety assistant department heads."

Mayor Muller stated that housing costs are a bar to hiring Town employees; he suggested that Section 2-181 of the Town Code be modified to require Town residency for the Town Manager and the Public Safety Director only. 

Town Attorney Ike McRee noted that while a public hearing was not necessary, a 4/5 vote was necessary to adopt the ordinance the first time.   Mayor Muller directed staff to prepare the ordinance, at this time, for Board adoption.    See continuation of discussion below. 

Mayor Muller - Discussion of the red-light camera program

Mayor Muller reported that a recent Guilford County Court ruling designated 90% of the red light camera program proceeds in the Town of High Point to go to Guilford County Schools.  Originally it was thought that the civil penalties would pay the costs of the program.  Their program will be shut down because they cannot afford it.  Mayor Muller requested that the Board reject all the bids received for the red light camera program and to continue to monitor the program.

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion that the Board reject all bids received associated with the red-light camera program.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed 3 - 0 (Comr. Sadler and Comr. Gray were absent.).

Mayor Muller - Residency Requirement Ordinance (Continued)

MOTION:   Mayor Muller made a motion to adopt the residency requirement ordinance as presented which requires Town residency only for the Town Manager and the Public Safety Director.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed 3 - 0 (Comr. Sadler and Comr. Gray were absent.).

The residency requirement ordinance is to be brought back at the April 6, 2005, Board meeting for a second reading/adoption as a 4/5 vote of the Board is required for the first time reading/adoption of an ordinance.

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA

Comr. Oakes - Discussion of profit/nonprofit organizations

Comr. Oakes requested that a discussion of profit/nonprofit organizations be included on the April 6, 2005, Board agenda.  Town Manager Fuller confirmed with Comr. Oakes that this item is for Board discussion and does not require staff backup. 

Comr. Oakes - Request for school survey follow-up

Comr. Oakes requested that discussion of the school survey to include current status and trends be included on the April 6, 2005, Board agenda.  

Comr. Oakes - Town housing data received from Planning staff

Planner Andy Garman was thanked for preparing the housing maps for Comr. Oakes.  Comr. Oakes requested that the housing information obtained be an item for discussion on the April 6, 2005, Board agenda.  He asked staff to look at the data and break it down by rental vs. non-rental and by geography, i.e., east of the bypass and west of the bypass.   Comr. Oakes said he would like the Board to review the results and discuss if the Town is following through on its Vision Statement. 

Comr. Oakes - West side multi-use path

Comr. Oakes requested the status of the west side multi-use path.  

Public Works Director Dave Clark reported that the survey work for the path has been completed and the project will be going out for bid soon. 
ADJOURNMENT 

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to enter Closed Session to discuss a personnel matter in accordance with GS 143-318.11(a)(6) and to then adjourn.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Muller which passed 3 - 0 (Comr. Sadler and Comr. Gray were absent.).  The time was 12:06 p.m.
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